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Westwell Parish Council

Minutes of a Meeting of the Parish Council

         Held on Tuesday 15th October at 1630hrs in the Parish Hall
1. Present and Apologies
Cllr Mrs Drury (Chairman), Cllr Bainbridge (Vice-chairman), Cllr Mrs Wyatt, Cllr Mrs Richards, Cllrs  Hutchinson and Lister, and Mrs S Wood (Clerk). Apologies were received from Cllr Ms Farrington, Cllrs Butcher and Bartlett (prior commitments) and Cllr Krause (ward member).    Two members of the public attended.
2. Declarations of Interest
There were no Declarations of Interest.
3. Planning applications
3.1 19/01322/AS  Tutt Hill Farm, Westwell Lane
Prior approval for the change of use of an agricultural building and land within its curtilage to one residential dwelling and associated operational development
The meeting was suspended to allow members of the public present to comment on the application.

A number of concerns were raised:
The trees are goat willows and two eucalyptus, being wrongly described as poplars and are not on the applicant’s land, being in the garden of the nearby property (Tutt Hill Farm).  No permission has been sought for their removal, which would not be given.

The ‘existing’ turning and parking area shown on the application as hardstanding is currently cropping; the only turning and parking area is in the garden of Tutt Hill Farm [the farmhouse].

The address on the application is misleading, Tutt Hill Farm is the name of the nearby property.

There has been no communication with the agent or applicant, despite efforts to contact them.

Access:  It is thought unlikely that this could bear the weight of construction or delivery traffic, which would also have difficulty in turning into and leaving the access given that cars are regularly parked opposite.

The farmhouse has a right of way over the access (which is in the ownership of the applicant) but there are fears that this may be blocked during construction.

How and when will the utilities be connected?
It was thought that the plans are misleading and inaccurate; the barn is slightly offset from the shared access.
The Vice-chairman noted that the application is for a change of use, are issues such as turning covered?  The Chairman replied that they are in section 9 of the Planning Statement, but the concerns raised in the open session are not addressed; the agent has suggested that they be dealt with by planning conditions.

Cllr Mrs Wyatt agreed with the concerns, given the proximity of the access to the house.

In answer to a question from Cllr Mrs Richards, it was noted that the farmhouse has a right of way over the access which is rarely used to reach the farmland behind.  Farm vehicles enter from another entrance in Westwell Lane.

The Chairman noted that the ‘amenity space’ in the application is the garden, which under Permitted Development Rights cannot be larger than the footprint of the building.

Cllr Mrs Wyatt noted that the land to the right of the access had been owned by the applicant but was sold to a previous owner of the farmhouse and is now part of its garden, hence the access is through the middle of the garden.

The Chairman stated that there are a number of errors in the Planning Statement.  It was noted that the agents have sent further plans to the occupier of the farmhouse but these are not yet on the borough council website.   
The meeting was reconvened.

The Chairman stated that there are factual errors which should be corrected; once these have been made does it materially affect how the application should be considered?  If the application for prior approval is refused, a full planning application will have to be submitted.

The Vice-chairman commented on the lack of clarity re the boundaries.  Cllr Lister noted that consent cannot be given because of inconsistencies re ownership.  The Chairman agreed, stating that the definition of the area, ownership and context are all incorrect.
Cllr Mrs Wyatt advised that the Parish Council has always been in favour of the reuse of redundant farm buildings but the criteria are not met by this application.  She further noted that the map should be amended to remove the land owned by the farmhouse and consideration given to the access.

The Vice-chairman asked if the Parish Council can comment if the application complies with Permitted Development Rights.  The Chairman replied that these are addressed in the Planning Statement but there are other factors making it impractical and unsuitable by reference to the National Planning Policy Framework, eg heritage – the context has been ignored.

Cllr Mrs Wyatt suggested that more detail would be forthcoming were permission to be given.  The Chairman noted that this needs to be identified to establish if it can be dealt with by way of conditions.
Cllr Mrs Richards said that the application is of poor quality but should be reconsidered when the corrections have been made.; Cllr Lister agreed noting that there are too many variables.

Cllr Huthcinson noted that the barn is not listed; the Chairman advised that if it were listed Permitted Development Rights would not apply.  The barn will not be demolished, it being a solid structure as recorded in the structural survey.
The Chairman listed the factual errors in the application:

· The Google map illustration is of another site

· The address is given incorrectly in para 1.1 of the Planning Statement

· It refers to the barn being adjacent to the residential curtilage of Tutt Hill Farmhouse but omits that the farmhouse is an 18th century listed building (listing ref TQ9725346642), there is therefore no discussion in the Planning Statement as to whether listed building curtilage applies.  The private road/access is within the setting of a listed building and therefore a discussion is needed

· It is proposed to address by conditions the problems of noise, transport, contamination and flooding.

The Parish Council would want the factual errors corrected:  

· To recognise the separate ownership of the adjacent land including land on either side of the access road

· The barn is not listed but there should be recognition of the  setting  of the listed building

· Plan 109.01 in the application identifies the trees and their ownership incorrectly, they cannot be removed by this proposal  because they are not owned by the applicant

· The turning and parking area is incorrectly sited, being on land owned by the farmhouse

· The parking and turning space on the field is misleading:  there is no hardstanding and it is currently cropping – it should be clarified that this space would be new.
The Vice-chairman asked that if a new parking space were to be made, would this reduce the area of amenity land by the same amount?  The Chairman that this question should be put to the planners – can it be provided within the limits on amenity space under Permitted Development Rights.

The trees are not in the ownership of the applicant therefore there should be a separate procedure as to how trees overhanging the boundary are managed.  The adjacent owner is keen to discuss this.  Trees close to the boundary wall may result in heave leading to damage to the structure.

There is no discussion as to how the narrow track, which runs past a glass-fronted link, can be managed during the construction period or after when in use; there is an assumption that it will be dealt with by Building Regulations.  The access will be a triple-shared access:  the occupier of the barn and access to the amenity garden/the current established Right of Way to the farmhouse/the owner of the farmland.  Discussions may give rise to an alternative means of accessing the barn, noting that the access is owned by the owner of the farmland.

The barn is separated from the highway (Westwell Lane) by the farmhouse garden, how will services (gas, water, drainage etc) be supplied?

The Chairman stated that in light of the above the Parish Council would seek clarification of the issues and an assessment of the application on the correct basis.  No decision can be made until the errors have been corrected, after which there should be a reconsultation.   

The Chairman stated that the Parish Council supports the use of redundant buildings but it must be done in the right way.  She further noted that if a full planning application is submitted, the restrictions on amenity land are not applicable.
3.2  Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda

No applications were received.
3.3  Matters arising on other planning applications

The new access from Westwell Lane to the vineyard were approved under an agricultural notification.  The Chairman noted that it would be helpful if neighbours were notified when works start.
4. To ratify the Parish Council’s submission on the appeal against refusal of planning application 18/00413/AS Lenacre Farm
Resolved:
That the Parish Council’s submission on the appeal against refusal of planning application 18/00413/AS Lenacre Farm be ratified.
5. To ratify total payment of £350 + VAT for Cllr Ms Farrington and Cllr Mrs Richards to attend a training course on basic tree inspections
Resolved:
That total payment of £350 + VAT for Cllr Ms Farrington and Cllr Mrs Richards to attend a training course on basic tree inspections be ratified.

Cllr Ms Farrington will attend a course in November and Cllr Mrs Richards at a later date, to be arranged.
6. To consider the quote from Kingsland Carpentry for repairs to the village noticeboard
The quote was tabled, but given likely additional costs it was felt that replacement of the noticeboard may be more cost-effective. Kingsland Carpentry will be asked to quote for the additional works.
7. Any Other Business
7.1  Garden of Remembrance:  Cllr Hutchinson noted that at the last meeting it had been  suggested that box holly should be planted rather than box, but he thought this is an inappropriate choice on safety grounds.  Notwithstanding the possible problem of box blight, Cllr Hutchinson recommended that a box hedge be planted.  This was agreed.  The contractor will also clear the area to the rear of brambles etc, after which the area will be managed by Aspire.  The Chairman stated that the field boundary fence will be discussed at a later date if necessary.
8. Date of next meeting
Monday 4th November 2019
The meeting closed at 5.45pm.
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